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Meeting Minutes, November 14, 2013
Skaggs Building, Room 169
	Members Present:

	L. Ametsbichler, J. Bardsley, D. Beck, B. Borrie, M. Bowman, S. Bradford, G. Burns, A. Chatterjee, M. Chin, R. Fanning, E. Gagliardi, C. Galipeau, L. Gillison, J. Glendening, S. Gordon, L. Gray, N. Greymorning, K. Harris, J. Hirstein, D. Hollist, M. Horejsi, H. Kim, C. Knight, A. Larson, J. Laskin, S. Lodmell, D. MacDonald, M. Mayer, N. McCrady, K. McKay, C. Merriman, J. Montauban, M. Neilson, E. Plant, R. Premuroso, E. Putnam, M. Raymond, D. Schuldberg J. Sears, S. Shen, D. Shively, A. Sondag, M. Stark, A. Szalda-Petree, S. Tillerman, E. Uchimoto, R. Vanita, K. Wu, K. Zoellner 

	
Members Excused

	A. Belcourt, J. Cavanaugh, T. Crawford, M. DeGrandpre, W. Holben, A. Kinny, B. Layton, P. Muench, C. Palmer D. Shepherd, P. Silverman,

	Members Absent

	W. Chung, J. Crepeau, H. Eggert, L. Frey, C. Hahn, S. Richter, D. Sloan 

	Ex-Officio Present:

	President Engstrom, Vice President Reid, Interim Associate Provost Hinman, Interim Registrar Hickman, Associate Provost Walker Andrews, Dean Comer, ASUM President Hohman, ASUM Vice President Williams

	Guest:

	R.Bridges, C. Fiore, V. Grund, R. Humprey, 


Chair Putnam called the meeting to order at 3:10p.m. Interim Registrar Hickman called roll. The meeting started with the UM minute. Chair Putnam reminded presenters of the time allocations. 

The minutes from 10/14/13 were approved.  
Communication:  
· President Royce Engstrom

Board of Regents Update
The Regents meeting is in Bozeman next week. One of the items on the agenda is Complete College America - Montana (http://mus.edu/board/meetings/2013/Nov2013/CCA-GameChangerStrategies10-30-13.pdf).  Governor Bullock committed Montana to the organization’s student success initiatives.   Complete College America (CCA) has over thirty other state affiliates.  The presentation at the Board of Regents meeting identifies five game changer strategies.  Some of these the University is already working towards. 

1) Performance funding 
A percentage of funding should be linked to completion. Next fiscal year 5% of the university’s state fund budget will be based on meeting certain performance measures. 

2) Corequisite remediation
Most universities, including UM use a remedial model of remediation.  This involves the student taking a remedial course before taking college- level courses.  Students still struggle in college courses after completing remedial work, so the model is not working very well.  Corerequisite remediation involves students registering for a college level course with the addition of a 2 credit supplement course that provides the student with extra time with instructors and tutors.  The remedial work is woven in to the actual course work. This model is beginning to show better results.  This is something the University should think about implementing. 

3) Full-time is 15 credits
This strategy encourages students to take a full work load in their freshman year.  Currently quite a few students take a reduced credit load.  There is a correlation between a reduced credit load and ultimately not succeeding, longer time to degree, or lack of engagement.   The University is in pretty good shape on this strategy.  Currently the University’s full-time first year students take an average of 14.8 credit hours. 
4) Structured schedules
Students may have trouble deciding what courses to take with broad curriculum offerings even with effective advising.  
5) Guided pathways to success
The University is preregistering freshmen before they get to campus based on the students’ answers to the academic interest questionnaire.  Determining students’ schedules is another strategy the CCA believes will help students succeed. 
Wind Energy
A private company invited the University to be a business partner in a wind energy project.  The long term goal of the project would be for the University to meet its obligation that President Dennison signed to move toward carbon neutrality.  There is interest by students and faculty to pursue this avenue.  Unfortunately the University is not allowed to enter such business partnerships. So the University will not be pursuing this particular avenue.  The University is still interested in sustainability and would like ideas and discussions regarding movement toward carbon neutrality to continue.   

Humanities
During President Engstrom’s time at UM there have been quite a few initiatives originating in humanities programs. The Arabic Language minor was started, the Creative Writing program was identified as a program of national distinction, and teaching assistants were added to English. There is no indication of, or interest in a systematic attack on, or devaluing of the humanities.  
· Vice President Mike Reid
The budget information was shared with the Budget Committee the first part of November.  Since then VP Reid has been meeting with various campus groups to try to help people understand the situation. In preparation for fiscal year 14, starting on July 1st there was a reduction of about 7.5% for non-instruction and 3.5% for instructional areas.  This was a shift from across-the-board reductions to deal with declining enrollment / revenue.  The University has used cost plus budgeting for many years, meaning you look at what you spent last year and add 2-3 percent. Every year the institution’s expenses have gone up with occasional across-the-board budget cuts.  

Although the actual enrollment was above the projected headcount, the budget target was not met due to the distribution details (resident, nonresident, Western University Exchange (WUE) students).  The budget variance for Missoula College was $25,026 below the projection and $26,280 above for the Graduate School- basically a wash. There was a $332,548 shortfall from lower-division students (increase in resident, decrease in non-resident and WUE students). There was a significant drop in nonresident upper-division students, whose tuition is higher.  So this had a larger ($2,453,166) financial impact. The total shortfall for the fall is $2,979,596, about 1.85% of the institutions budget. A chart showed the general fund dollars compared to expenses. Expenses were going up with enrollment, until 2011 when enrollment started to drop, expenses still increased. This is not sustainable.  The budget must be balanced. Reductions in revenue require reductions in expenses. So the University has to make adjustments. 

Projecting forward to spring semester shows an estimated shortfall of $3,232,938, or 2% of the budget. Total impact would be approximately $6.2 million this academic year.  The question is how does the institution absorb this shortfall. Fall classes are now in session, so the fall reductions must be taken from non-instructional areas. The University is looking at any type of vacant administrative position to determine whether it must be filled.  Restructuring, consolidation and or delayed hiring is being considered. It is also looking at pending contracts and any other areas to identify funds to meet the fall shortfall. 

We need to start looking at strategic reductions going into spring semester. This involves taking a good look at the institution to determine whether it is structured appropriately.  Vice Presidents are discussing vacant positions to consider options.  So we are not looking at across the board cuts, we are looking at streamlining the institution. We then need to look ahead at what might happen in 2015. 

Questions
The reductions taken to meet the fall shortfall do not reflect permanent expense reductions, so do not reduce the percentage shortfall for spring. There is typically an enrollment drop from fall to spring, which is reflected in the projection.  So the shortfall is compounded. 

Typically there has been a high retention rate of non-resident upper-division students.  So the projections were optimistic.  The decrease is likely due to multiple factors.    
· Associate Provost Walker Andrews
Degree Candidates
The corrected degree candidates for summer and the fall lists were approved. The lists were available for senators to review on Moodle.  Any errors should be communicated to the Registrar’s Office. 

The National Survey of Student Engagement 
The survey is given to students every third year and is required for accreditation.  The University belongs to the National Voluntary System of Accountability that requires the participation in the survey.  The results will be organized and posted in sections for faculty to review. It asks students about activities related to student success, such as studying, going to class, and participating in extracurricular activities. 

There were several items where UM freshmen scored different from their peers with an effect size of .2.  Our students scored lower in the question that asked whether they worked with other students on projects or studying for exams. They also scored lower in interaction with faculty in terms of discussing career options, academic performance, or activities other than course work. They also scored lower in the question that asked about the University’s emphasis on studying, encouraging contact with students of different background, becoming involved socially, or helping students manage non-academic responsibilities. 

UM seniors also scored lower in spending time with students different from them. However, they report more research and service learning opportunities.  Seniors reported that the most important things they learned were to think critically and analytically, and to write clearly and effectively.  

Questions
The information is self-reported by students. The data will be used for further investigation and reporting.  For example, since the students report involvement with service learning, the University will report on the kinds of service learning the students are doing and what they are gaining.  This will also be done for research projects. 

Approximately half of the 1018 students that took the survey were freshmen and half were seniors, with a few more females than males.  
· Professor Chris Fiore – Safe Campus Survey
The Safe Campus Survey is being conducted this fall.  It will also be conducted the next two fall semesters and likely into the future. There was a similar survey conducted in 1994 and 2007. This allows for a comparison over time of students experience with sexual assault, stalking, and intimate partner violence.  There are also questions to address knowledge and attitudes.  This is important given that the University is trying to impact this with PETSA and other trainings. We need to see how we are doing.  Questions also address access, use, and satisfaction with campus services.   

The survey has been through IRB review and has been endorsed by ASUM.  Approximately 2000 students have taken the survey to date. 

The Student Advocacy Resource Center (SARC) has initiated a Don’t Cancel that Class program. Handouts were available. Students can choose from a drop down of discussion topics. An advocate will facilitate discussion in class as an alternative to cancelation. 
Questions
There are questions on the survey that have nothing to do with safety, such as how many sexual partners have you had in the last year.  Questions relating to students’ sexual behavior is not the University’s business. There is also a question regarding unwelcome sexual advances, emails, cards, and etc.   This was also an issue with the tutorial. The difference between an advance and an assault is blurred. 

The University did not create the survey.  It is standardized and is necessary for the University to compare the results with other institutions. There are no restrictions to access the survey. 
· ASUM President Hohman and Vice President Williams
ASUM is considering opening an Infant Care Center.  A portion would be dedicated for faculty and staff. There has been no advertisement, yet ASUM already has a number of applications.  Initially there will be 12 spots.  ASUM still needs to identify a funding source for $50,000 in startup costs and $60,000 for the first year’s operating expenses.  It should be opened as a pilot program next semester. 

The ASUM Leadership has students come to them with university-system grievances.  ASUM considers it part of their job to help the students resolve their grievance within the shared governance model.  There are members of the university that have been unproductive regarding upcoming changes.  This discourse is detrimental to the unity of the institution. Given the situation, what we very much need is unity to overcome challenges. Why would students want to attend the University of Montana knowing there is contention?   It is important that problems are resolved in a healthy and productive way.  He hopes this can be accomplished. Students are scared because they do not have all the information. A unified message would help address some of their fears.  He hopes these concerns can be taken into consideration. 

Questions
Who is going to determine what is healthy and productive as a means of expression? You?
ASUM President Hohman: I would say that your tone is contentious. So a first step would be not to phrases questions in that manner. 
So we will have censorship and you will determine how and by what means people express themselves. 
Hohman: No, I didn’t say that at any point.  We all are capable of determining appropriate action ourselves.  I consider the call for an administrator’s resignation at a public meeting contentious and not helpful. A better approach would be to meet with the individuals to work on a resolution to the problem. This moves the conversation forward. 
Vice President Williams: When students come to ASUM with concerns about statements faculty make in the classroom about the university not based on fact, it creates a problem for student governance.  We need to make sure students are informed and feel positive about what is happening at the university, and have the information necessary to make informed decisions about their education. I believe the Faculty Senate has a similar responsibility for the faculty. We have shared governance for a reason. We are a team and need to reach out to our constituencies to make sure they are informed in order to move forward.   

It’s not clear what incidents you are discussing.  Some specific examples would help.  

Hohman:  There have been recent discussions and forums. I do not have a problem with discussions or forums taking place.  The issue is the manner in which they are conducted. 

Thank you for your advocacy.  You are absolutely right.  As members of a community whose primary purpose is education it would be nice if there were more forums, so that concerns can be voiced.  But these need to be conducted in a manner that allows for mutual respect so solutions can be worked out. There really is a need for diverse groups to work out issues rather than perpetuate misinformation.   

· UFA President Dave Shively
On November 5th ballots were counted. The faculty ratified the collective bargaining agreement. There was a 92% approval rate.  Thank you for submitting ballots.  The Board of Regents should ratify the contract at the meeting next week. The Provost’s Office has agreed to process promotions, merits, and salary increases on January 2nd. The UFA has begun to look at data to process inversions and compressions as well. 

Benefit Forums presented by Connie Welch, the Director of Benefits for the Montana University System will be held next week on Monday, November 18th and Tuesday, November 19th in the University Theatre.  Forums are scheduled at 10:00-11:00 am and 2:00 -3:00 pm on Monday at 9:00-10:00 am and 4:00-5:00 pm Tuesday.    The UFA will also send a letter from Celia Winkler, the Faculty Representative on the Inter-Units Benefits Committee that explains some of what is happening with benefits and some of the options being considered.   Please try to attend in order to understand how the Affordable Care Act is impacting our insurance


· Chair’s Report

Performance Based Funding
Chair Putnam thanked everyone who participated in the survey and/or the focus groups. Most of the participants disagreed with performance based funding.  We are continuing to work to identify long term metrics that are fair and not harmful.  In conjunction with Complete College Now initiatives the metrics must be equitable and  adequately assess each campus based on unique characteristics. MSU had their forums today. Next month there will be a report on the aggregate data. 

Planning and Budget Update
Both the Planning and Budgeting Committees are working to prioritize the recommendations from the workgroups that met over the summer.  There was a discussion on research based salaries in part because of the way MSU was spending some grant money.  UM’s method of determining research based salaries was quite different from MSU’s.  Policies and procedures are now being developed for standardization. 

Intellectual Property Rights question
There was a question at the last meeting regarding whether the BOR’s Intellectual Property Rights procedure was retroactive.  Chair Putnam contacted OCHE with the question.  Typically policies are effective the date that they are approved.  The OCHE attorneys are still looking into whether course materials developed prior to the policy could be included. 
Committee Reports
· ASCRC Chair Colin Henderson
The Curriculum Consent Agenda was approved. 
· ASCRC reviewed its procedures and made a number of changes based on the new electronic approval system.  It also eliminated language or full procedures that were duplicated in the catalog.  The following actions were approved. 

201.00 Curriculum Review Overview -revised due to e-Curr
201.90 Special Topics - revised to address permanent topic courses
203.20 Credit Max - delete: duplicates catalog language
203.30 Declaration of a Major - delete: duplicates catalog language
203.40 Drop Add Policy - delete: duplicates catalog language
203.80 Minors Policy - revise: remove catalog language
· The motion to limit the symbolic systems exception to the language requirement to extended majors (over 48 credits) was introduced to be voted on in December. If approved the requirement would become effected fall 2015. The document includes some background and research information.  The requirement is not that students be required to take two semesters of language at UM, but rather that students be able to function at a level equivalent to the completion of a second semester language course. Students who have taken language in high school or have had other language experience can test out of the requirement even if the language is not taught at UM.  
Questions: 
It appears that the current course offerings would accommodate any increase enrollment.  

In a preliminary study, the General Education Committee identified 5 or 6 social sciences majors that would be impacted. 

The School of Business objects to the motion. Their rationale (appended) was sent electronically to senators after the meeting. 

American Sign Language could be considered to meet the requirement, but have yet to submit the necessary paperwork.  The Graduation Appeals Committee has approved requests for ASL to fulfill the requirement.  Currently there is a two year waiting list to get into ASL. 
· Graduate Council Chair Stephen Sprang
The Curriculum Consent agenda was approved.     
New Business / Unfinished Business
· Dean Comer described the rationale for the proposed name change from the College of Arts and Science to the College of Humanities and Science.  The College has been discussing the possible name change for a few years in various faculty meetings. The item was approved. 
· Professor Reed Humphrey, Physical Therapy described the purpose of the proposed Neural Injury Center.  It will bring together the various efforts on campus and the medical community in support of injured veterans across the state.  It will also increase the learning opportunities for students in a variety of disciplines, such as Psychology and Health and Human Performance.  There is also the potential for connections with the neuroscience research taking place on campus.   The Center was approved. 
· Professor Ari Duwell, Philosophy presented the proposed revision to the Statement of Ethical Principles. He was a member of the Ad Hoc Committee that had three goals: 1) raise awareness about the principles, 2) promote dialogue about the principles to engage the campus community, and 3) to make revisions to the statement when appropriate. 

The Committee met this summer and discussed how the statement could be improved. It needed an introduction or purpose, so a preamble was added. This provides a clarification of the articulated statement of values. Values are something that should be kept in mind, not a policy that requires compliance.  The point is to make better decisions.   The second amendment was to specifically identify academic freedom.  The other changes are mainly stylistic.  The Committee requests an endorsement from the Faculty Senate.  ASUM and Staff Senate recently endorsed it.  A simple up or down vote would be preferred rather than tinkering with the language.  The question is whether the proposed changes are an improvement from the existing statement. 

Questions

Montana was added to the statement about the Natural Environment to make it more personal. 

There was concern that the statement/ preamble are overly vague in comparison to the Librarian’s Code of Ethics.  

Ethics isn’t about telling people what to do; it is about giving people the framework to make their own decisions.  There is no enforcement mechanism.  The purpose is simply to raise awareness.  The intent is to make the statement much more visible for students.  

The item was approved with two senators opposed. 
· Previously ECOS membership was based on a fix number of members. The change would make ECOS membership representative of the Faculty Senate.  The amendment to the Articles and Bylaws was approved.  
· The next amendment to the Articles and Bylaws is to update the Agenda section.  Currently the articles require the agenda to be available a week prior to the meeting.  Quite often items come up in-between this time that require presentation to the Senate.  The change allows this to happen with a 48 hour approval by ECOS and notice to senators.   This amendment will be voted on at the December meeting. 

Good and Welfare

· Professor Valentin commented on ASUM’s definition of the democratic process is problematic. It reminds him of a famous theologian’s work- I like my neighbor as long as my neighbor eats like me, smells like me, speaks like me….In democracy non-homogeneity is the center.

The Campus Safe Survey is an invasion of privacy and very problematic. Generally a survey that asks these kinds of questions requires permission from the individual and payment to them.  Who is going to have access to the information?  It is very private. The definition of sexual harassment is not the federal one.  Who is going to use the data? Privacy is under attack everywhere. 



· There is a scoping meeting for the environmental assessment on the Missoula College location tonight.  You do not have to attend to forward your concerns. 

· Speaking as a Senator not Chair, Professor Putnam also has concerns regarding the recent Faculty Forums.   Forums are opportunities for people to air their opinions.  Her objection is to the notion that these forums were stated as representing faculty interests.  There are two bodies on campus that represent faculty interest in shared governance. Faculty Senate is one and the UFA is the other. I could understand if a faculty member came to these bodies and had difficulty getting their voices heard, so had reason to believe problems were being ignored.  There has not been outreach to bring the concerns expressed in these forms to the Faculty Senate or the UFA.  She requests that issues be raised within the system of shared governance and then if that doesn’t work seek other avenues. 


Senator Uchimoto: The University should make every effort to maintain as many courses and sections as possible.  Courses are an important recruitment and retention tool.   

The meeting was adjourned at 5:00 pm.
The School of Business Administration comments related to foreign language general education Requirements

Rebuttal to the ASCRC motion to require a foreign language general education requirement rather than symbolic systems for all programs of study of 48 credit hours or less:

I am a latecomer to this process, although I remember debating this issue while serving on a General Education Task Force several years ago.  I do not approve of this motion for the reasons outlined below:


1. I believe that the departments best understand what their students need, and I object to the central governing body imposing this requirement.  Nothing prevents individual departments from replacing their symbolic systems requisite with a language requirement (or adding the latter) if they deem it appropriate.  We have the basic general education structure in place, but departments must have the freedom to design a curriculum that best fits the needs of their students within that framework.  Before mandating a foreign language requirement I believe ASCRC should entertain specific arguments that demonstrate why the language requirement is better for each of the affected departments.  I have not seen such arguments.  


2. It has not been demonstrated to me that the language courses as they are currently taught are designed to best meet the requirements of students in non-language majors.  Many students need oral proficiency and cultural awareness, and I do not believe these are the main outcomes of the language courses.  My, admittedly casual, observation is that students do not appear to be orally proficient upon completion.  It seems to me that ASCRC should verify that the courses are designed to meet the needs of a broader audience before approving this mandate.


3. I do not believe there has been an appropriate consideration of priorities before choosing to broaden the foreign language requirement.  It has not been demonstrated to me that adding a foreign language should be the top priority for our students today, especially if the change reduces exposure to science and math.  Students in most areas will increasingly need to understand computers, statistics and numerical evaluation methods due to rapid growth in technology and data availability.  U.S. student learning in related math and science areas has lagged many other competitor countries, potentially hindering job growth in the U.S.  It is not clear to me that this is the appropriate time for the language initiative, and I would like to see more debate on these issues.


4. I believe there may also be unintended consequences that could hurt students.  For example what if a student who had an option that exempted him/her from the language requirement drops the option and then has to meet the language requirement?  This could necessitate a delay in graduation because 10 additional language credits would now be required.  Creating an exception would be unfair to other students.  What if a department wished to simplify graduation requirements and reduced their credits to 48 or below?  They would then find that another 10 credits of language are now required.  Alternatively, won’t some programs simply game the system and move to require 49 or more credits?  There may be other technical considerations as well.  For instance, how are credits in optional certificates treated? Do these credits count in the 48 hour requirement?  

It has not been demonstrated to me that the committee has adequately considered these issues, and in my opinion this motion is not ready to move forward.

School of Business Senators


We recommend that Faculty Senators vote against this item in the December Vote. 


















Senator Premuroso
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